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!ƳŀǘŜǳǊ wŀŘƛƻ ǿƻǊƪǎΧ  
    Χwhen all else fails! 

 
We are an ARRL Affiliated Club 

 
Club Officers:   
President ....... .............. Harold Wells, KE7OZG 
Vice President ..................... Jim Ashby, K5JCA 
Treasurer ...................... James Moore, KG7VEI  
Secretary................ Lynden Kendrick, KG7SXQ 
Board Member.............. Deborah Porter, KE3FY 
Board Member ...Brady MacPherson, KD7AWJ 

 
For  information or comments send to: 

Lynden.Kendrick@gmail.com  or 
Text 801-598-1618. 

 
We need to gather funds for solar/battery 
backup systems for our repeaters and funds 
for other club activities.   For donations, 
please also contact me or send them to 
James our Treasurer.   
 
Notice:  Articles, statements and opinions are those of 
the authors.  The Club is not responsible for accuracy of 
the information contained herein. 
 

Ham Radio Special events: 
 
The Dixie Amateur Radio Club meets on the 
3rd Wednesday at 7 PM at the St. George 
Community Building.  It is found at the 
southwest corner of Washington County's 
Gayle M. & Mary Aldred Senior Citizens Center 
property, which is located at 245 North 200 

West, St. George, Utah.  
 
Jack Reed will be presenting contesting basics 

and sharing helpful links to online contesting 

resources during our May Club meeting.  Don't 

miss it. 

"Amateur Radio Contesting.....Something 
for Everyone" 
 
Contesting is another fun and exciting aspect 
of our hobby. There are dozens of friendly, on 
the air radio contests held every month which 
you can choose to participate in.  Everything 
from QRP, VHF, HF, PSK-31, RTTY, Digital, 
DX, Stateside QSO Parties.  A great 
opportunity to polish your operating skills or 
complete that Worked All States or DXCC 
Award.  
 
Mike Blenderman will also make a short 
presentation on LiFe Phosphate batteries. 

 
The WCARES (Washington County ARES) 
monthly training meeting is held on the 2nd 
Saturday each month at 9:30 AM.  The next 
meeting is at the Washington County EOC 
training room located in the basement area of 

197 E. Tabernacle in St George.   
 
Learn more or how to join Washington County 
ARES at http://ares-wc.org/blog/. 
 
Editor:  This is one of the new columns "Whispers 

over the Wireless" for qrp, SOTA and cw related 

articles since these operators often whisper using 2 

to 10 watts 

 

Whispers over the Wireless 

Your Rig, Your Old Pickup 
By Mike Cartmill, ACØPR 

 

http://ares-wc.org/blog/


There is no question that Elecraftôs KX2 and 
KX3 are more popular than YouKitsô HB-1B 
MK3 for portable, low-power operations.  
 
Looking at the KX2 and the HB-1B, their 
dimensions are similar enough that they take 
up the same volume; they both weight about 
13 ounces. The advantages of the KX2 is that 
it does SSB/CW/DATA while the HB-1B only 
does CW on TX (can receive on SSB); the KX2 
outputs 10 watts and the HB-1B 4-5 watts. 
 
So why would I buy the HB-1B? Well, to be 
honest, I only really like operating CW, so I 
didnôt need the SSB/DATA addition. However, 
to be brutally honest, Iôm also cheap. The HB-
1B costs $300, while the KX2 is $750 (without 
a microphone which is an additional $60).  
 
There is more to it than that though. As a 
QRPôer, I get a thrill making contacts across 
the country and across the oceans with 
minimal equipment (in March I contacted 
Czech Republic, Spain, France, and New 

Zealand with 4 watts). I donôt need, nor even 
really want, a KX2ðI like the challenge of the 
simple.  
Now, I havenôt talked about the KX3. Itôs the 
souped up version of the KX2 with a CW 
decoder, awesome sound quality, more bands 
and includes FM/AM as wellðit is the Rolls-
Royce of portable radios, with a price tag over 
$1,000. Sure, it would be way cool to have 
oneébut then you look over at your old, trusty 
pickup, you smile and hop in as you take it out 
for yet another ride. 
 
72, and good DX! 
 

Using Logbook of the World 

(LoTW) 
By Mike Cartmill, ACØPR 
 
Each year more and more hams are using 
Logbook of the World to track QSOôs, awards, 
DX contacts, etc. Many even use it exclusively 
to confirm QSOôs. Does this mean QSL cards 
are going away? Certainly not, too many enjoy 
the exchange of cards and, again, some will 
only use cards exclusively. 
 
The Logbook of the World is through the ARRL 
and is a place to digitally upload QSOôs as well 
as get confirmations (QSLôs). Two important 
facts to knowðyou do not have to be a 

member of ARRL to use it, and itôs free. 
However, if you want to use your QSLôs for 
ARRL awards, then you would need to be a 
member of ARRL. You can manage a number 
of QTHôs or designators (like /M for mobile) 
easily. 
 
A couple of advantages of using LoTW arise. 
One is cost of confirming DX contacts. If you 
have ever spent a couple of ñgreen stampsò 
(dollar bills) and international postage to get a 
small pile of cards, then waited months and 
months to get something back, you know it can 
add up quickly. Many DX stations and 
DXpeditions also use LoTW. This also leads to 
another advantage-time. As many who work 
DX know, the contact is only half the battleð
you still have to get the confirmation. There is a 
huge sense of relief and joy getting a 
confirmation just a day or two after having 
made the contact through LoTW at no cost, 
and of course, you can still get an actual card if 
youôd like as well. LoTW can act as a backup 



to your entire log as well, stored online (saved 
me one time when my computer crashed). 
Additionally, some activities, such as the very 
popular National Parks on the Air last year, are 
only done using LoTW confirmations.  
 
In my own experience, to date I have uploaded 
5,422 QSOôs and 2,721 of those have been 
confirmed. While a number of those not 
confirmed could be attributed to incorrect call 
signs or other mismatching QSO information, 
most are likely due to those who donôt use 
LoTW. Thatôs almost right at 50%. Most digital 
logging programs make it very simple to upload 
logs or contacts to LoTW. It may not be for 
everyone, but if the idea appeals to you at all, 
check it out! 
 
To find out how to get started, go to: 
https://lotw.arrl.org/lotw-help/getting-started/ 
 

 

(Editor:  This is a new column for all the great 

contributions  Club Members do for the 

community) 

 

Connected for the Community 
 

The Rhino Rally...February 26, 2017 

By Bob Vosper and others 

 

Here are a few shots from today.  Weather was 

great for this event. There was just enough rain 

in the days prior to keep the dust down.  We 

had a brand New ham that worked station 10 

with Marv.  We had a young Boy Scout (Ivan) 

on station 3 with James and Dave.  He will 

come next VE session to pass his tech and 

general (young man with goals).   

Mike a non-ham but was a visitor at the last 

club meeting will be taking his test in March. 

(he did a great job logging the calls)  Weather 

was awesome and a beautiful day (reason I 

moved to St George) because of days like 

today.  

There were no major injuries.....lots of flat tires 

within the first half hour.  (rocky area to station 

2)   Another real plus is that we had the Rhino 

Commercial repeater programmed in our Ham 

radios..........did not need to run down Scott for 

information update......Ham Control spoke 

directly to Scott via Rhino Repeater.....issues 

were addressed immediately.....no lag time. 

 

 
 

 
 

https://lotw.arrl.org/lotw-help/getting-started/


 
 

 
 

 

 ARES Exercise at Highland Park 
By Lyn Kendrick 
 
The Washington County ARES had a huge 
turnout for the March 11th training session.  
About 50 ARES ham operators showed up at 
Highland Park near Coral Canyon Golf Course.  
The pavilion at the Park is about 3200 ft 
elevation and has a nice view of the 
surrounding area. 
 

 
 
Jim Ashby, James Moore and Steve Peterson 
were the prime helpers with Winlink but others 
helped some of the "newbies" with set up their 
radios with Winlink digital. 
 

 
 
Not everyone was successful in setting up their 
radios but most, including me, were able to see 
how it worked.  Most operators then discovered 
what they had to do to.  Some of the problems 
had to do with power supplies; some people 
found their old lap top computers were too 
slow; but most troubles had to do with modem 
or sound card settings.  
 
I found that I was using the wrong side of my 
dual band Yaesu FT-8800R.  It was a very 
simple fix.  Unfortunately, I didn't realize what 
the problem was until I got home.  I guess 
that's why we have training exercises.  As you 
will see in the next article, April's Winlink work 
out was a big success. 
 

 
 

 
 



April's ARES Exercise a Big 

Success 
By Jim Ashby, K5JCA 

 

The weekend of April 8th the WCARES group 

had a very successful digital exercise using 

Winlink from various location around the 

county.  Some Washington County members 

were even able to communicate at 1200 baud 

with Colorado City. 

Jim quoted information about Winlink:   

"Winlink, also known as the Winlink 2000 
Network, is a worldwide radio messaging 
system that uses amateur-band radio 
frequencies to provide radio interconnection 
services that include email with attachments, 
position reporting, weather bulletins, 
emergency relief communications, and 
message relay. The system is built and 
administered by volunteers and administered 
by the Amateur Radio Safety Foundation Inc., 
an American charitable entity and 501c(3) non-
profit organization." 

 

 

Shown above are members of Jerry Sear's 

Rapid Response Team at the old airport.  

K5JCA will be installing an VHF PiGate for 

Winlink in the next month or two to add a 

centralized mail system to the ST George area, 

hopefully the station will be located at the 

Foremaster Ridge CUT (West side).  It is 

planned to add 70cm bands to all of our PiGate 

locations as well where needed. 

 

The WCARES group is accepting donations to 

fund adding HF capabilities to one of our three 

purposed PiGate locations.  The purpose of the 

HF communications capability is to allow 

coverage worldwide during internet down 

situations. 

 

All in all Winlink is the way to go and Packet is 

the protocol to use.  K5JCA has a Winlink 

station up and running 24x7 on 145.090 MHZ, 

all are welcome to test your packet stations on 

AFSK AX.25 1200 Baud. 

I will answer your Packet message as soon as 

I have checked the station (daily). 

 

Club Activities 

 

A Recruiting Opportunity 
By Lyn Kendrick, Kg7SXQ 

 

Scott Smith, KF7SSB, former President of 

Dixie Amateur Radio Club, and I set up a 

recruiting booth at the Dixie 4x4 Open House 

held March 25th.   

 

We figured jeep and ATV owners have a need 

for a ham radios and want more knowledge 

about how to use them.  We also expected that 

Open House owners would be interested in 

using our repeaters if stuck or lost in the 

"wilderness" around St. George.  

 

https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Radio_frequency
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Radio_frequency
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/501c%283%29


 

I estimate we had 60 or 70 people stop by and 

many took information flyers we had printed 

up.  We were able to let many attendees talk 

on one of the radios we had and got to answer 

dozens of questions about becoming a ham 

operator.   

 

I was surprised to find out that many jeep 

owners already have a license and  have an 

interest in ARES. 

 

We had one person sign up for the Club on the 

spot and a number who wanted to attend our 

Club meetings. 

March's Meeting and Fox Hunt 
By Lyn Kendrick, KG7SXQ 
 

 
 
"Professor" Mac Harmer, W8NG, made a 
charismatic presentation for the March 15th 
meeting about Fox Hunting.  (Fox Hunting, of 
course, is using a hand held radio or special 
antennas with any mobile unit to find a hidden 
transmitter.   The Fox Hunt techniques can be 
used to find an interfering transformer or high 
tension line loose connection, an illegal 
transmitter, or even a neighborhood appliance 
that is emitting an interfering RF signal.)   
 

 
 
Mac showed how to use body shielding and 
building shielding to find a null and determine 
the direction of the Fox.  By removing the 
handheld antenna, he illustrated how the signal 
can be attenuated so locating the Fox is easier 
once close.   
 
Mac is a great performer (and very 
knowledgeable) so his illustrations were 
enjoyed by everyone. 
 
One of the members brought in a "tape-
measure" yagi and another ham showed his 
home-built directional antenna with a signal 
strength indicator.  I brought a big five-element 
commercial yagi to detect Foxes from a greater 
distance. 



 
 

Actual Fox Hunt Saturday after 
Mac's Presentation 
 
Members met at Worthen Park at 2 PM 
Saturday the 25th for instructions.  They split 
up into 4 teams with at least one "more 
experienced member" in each team.   
 
According to the flyer each team was given, 
they were supposed to go to a specific place in 
St George and then radio an azimuth bearing 
to Harold where the team thought the Fox was.  
Harold plotted these azimuth lines from each of 
the four teams and was supposed to tell them 
where to meet.   
 
This all sounds good.   
 
Unfortunately, the Fox's 9 volt battery gave up 
the ghost before every team could get a 
bearing.  I hurried back to the Fox and installed 
a new battery then Harold directed everyone to 
the Mormon Church parking lot East of the 
Temple.  The Fox (see below) was hidden in a 
bush at one of the parking lot dividers.  
 

 
 
Three teams did finally find the carefully hidden 
sneaky Fox.   It was a fun activity and had 
some bona fide practical applications. 
 

April's Club meeting 
By Lyn Kendrick, KG7SXQ 
 
On the 19th, we had a large number of Club 
Members show up and they weren't 
disappointed with the program.   
 

 
 
First Steve Peterson, KI7L, presented a slide 
show about stealthy HF antennas.  Steve has a 
home in Hatch and one in Hurricane.  To 
protect his view, and for his home in Hatch he 
showed how carefully he has camouflaged his 
two outside antennas.  In the slides, it was 
almost impossible to see where they were until 
he showed a close-up. 
 

 
 
In Hurricane, Steve also showed his various 
antennas outside.  He has a Diamond x50 
that's only 2 or 3 feet off the ground but it 
bounces off the cliffs behind his house to 
pickup Utah Hill effectively.  He showed a 
homemade hexagonal magnetic loop antenna 
he built and another commercial smaller loop 
antenna his neighbor/friend uses for HF.  He 
also discussed several other options for HOA 
and stealthy antennas plus grounding ideas. 
 


